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May 17, 2022
The Honorable President and Members
  of the Baltimore City Council
Attn:  Natawna B. Austin, Executive Secretary
Room 409, City Hall, 100 N. Holliday Street
Baltimore, Maryland 21202

Re:	City Council Bill 22-0234 – Police Accountability

Dear President and City Council Members:

In its 2021 Session, the Maryland General Assembly (MGA) passed legislation known as the Maryland Police Accountability Act of 2021 (Act) (Chap 59, Laws of Maryland) effective July 1, 2022. The Act was intended to create a state-wide system for the disciplining of law enforcement officers and various other related matters.  The Act requires local jurisdictions to have in place two entities to implement the Act. These entities are the Public Accountability Board (PAB) and the Administrative Charging Committee (ACC).

To implement a PAB, action is required by the governing body. Although this term is not defined in this Title, in other parts of the Public Safety Art., it is defined as “county or the Mayor and City Council of Baltimore.”  See Sec. 14-401.  The governing body establishes the membership of the PAB and its budget and staff. The PAB also appoints the Chair of the ACC and establishes the procedures for record-keeping for the PAB. There is no similar role for the governing body in the establishment of the ACC. All its board members and duties are established in the Code provisions.

Pursuant to the authority provided under Chapter 59 of the Laws of Maryland, the Baltimore City Council has introduced City Council Bill 22-0234 to put in place the PAB and the ACC for Baltimore City. The Law Department has several concerns that are largely minor. The bill can be amended to remedy these problems.

1.  In Sec. 11-1, the bill provides for several new definitions and alters several set forth in Chap 59. The only one that conflicts with the definitions in Chap. 59 is “Police Officer.” The definition in Chap 59 refers to the Sec. 3-201 which is a more comprehensive definition. Sec. 111-1(K) should be amended to strike line 16 after “Officer” and strike line 17. Insert “has the meaning stated in the Md. Code Pub. Safety Art. Sec. 3-101(h).” 
 
2. [bookmark: _Hlk103698100]In Section 2 of the bill, staggered terms for the PAB are called for and the initial staggering is established. There is, however, no mention of the staggered terms in the bill itself. The Law Department suggests for clarity that on page 5, after line 6 insert “The terms of the board members shall be staggered in accordance with Section 2 of the Bill 22-0234.

3.  On page 5, at the end of  line 28 and on page 9 after lines 22 and 25, insert “or supplementary appropriation legislation.”

4. On page 5, line 26, after (1), insert “shall only be entitled to such compensation as is provided for in the ordinance of estimates or a supplementary appropriation.”

5. [bookmark: _GoBack]On page 6, line 20, insert “T” at the end of “COMPLAIN”.

6. On page 6, in reference to Sec. 11-7 and the consequences of not enacting the PAB, the concern is that there be a place to for complaints to be submitted. The police stations are available but can be intimidating, so perhaps the CRB could be available during this gap period, in the event the PAB is not fully established by July 1, 2022.    

7. On page 7, line 14 strike “shall” and insert “must.”

8. On page 8, line 30, there is no term length in the State law, so there is no conflict in providing for the length of the term for the members of the ACC in this ordinance.

9. On page 8, after line 29 insert “The terms of the board members shall be staggered in accordance with Section 3 of the Bill 22-0234.”

10. On page 10, strike lines 28 through 30. The language does not make sense and therefore will be difficult for the Committee to comply with. In the same section in line 26, strike “determine if” and insert “make a determination that”.

11.  On page 11 line 1, strike “supervisory governmental authority” and insert “Chief”.  This is necessary to be consistent with the language of the State authorizing legislation, Chap. 59.          

12.  Page 6, strike lines 12-13 and insert “Hold quarterly meetings with the heads of law enforcement agencies within Baltimore City.”
                       
   
Provided that the amendments are incorporated into the bill, the Law Department can approve the bill for form and legal sufficiency.  

Sincerely,

                                                            [image: ]
                                                             Elena R. DiPietro
                                                             Chief Solicitor

       Ebony Thompson, Deputy Solicitor
       Stephen Salsbury , Chief of Staff 
       Natasha Mehu, Director, MOGR
       Nina Themelis, Mayor’s Legislative Liaison, MOGR
       Nikki Thompson, President’s Legislative Director 
       Matthew Stegman, President’s Office
       Natawna Austin
       Hilary Ruley, Chief Solicitor
       Ashlea Brown, Special Solicitor
       Michele Toth, Assistant Solicitor
        Dereka Bolden, Assistant Solicitor
        Avery Aisenstark
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